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President report to CIVL
Priorities
When in Panajachel during the last Plenary Meeting, I was elected as the new CIVL President, I made some promises about our priorities.
The absolute first priority of the CIVL bureau has to be and will be safety. Competition organisers, competitors and officials are getting used to the new safety rules that were implemented in our sporting codes and the competition rule books and that are put in the Local Regulations of the big competitions. During the General Conference of the FAI, that was held in Paris in October, I found out that the Executive Board of the FAI, the Air Sport Commission Presidents and the Delegates are very interested in the measures that we take to improve safety. When it concerns safety and the history of serious accidents, we are not the most popular commission in the FAI.
National HG and PG federations, that want to register teams for Category 1 competitions, must realize that the pilots will have to be qualified to fly in those competitions. Accepting pilots in the major competitions that are not qualified means that safety risks are being taken. The qualification rules are clear and except in very special circumstances, that have been described in the sporting codes, exemptions for pilots that did not qualify are not possible. 

The second priority has to do with communication. Meeting and speaking with Hang Gliding and Paragliding pilots all over the world gives me and the bureau the impression that there is often little or no communication between them and the people who represent them at meetings such as this one or other meetings of the FAI that concern them.
· The pilots of national HG or PG teams are often not involved in the choice of the site of a next major championship (they often do not even know that there will be a possibility to choose)
· Many pilots and sometimes even national Hang Gliding and Paragliding federations do not know about FAI Sporting Licenses or the qualification criteria for competing in major competitions
· The national HG and PG federations are frequently unaware of the possibility of having their National Championships sanctioned as FAI events, or the possibility to use such events as the basis for qualifying for Category 1 competitions etc.
The CIVL bureau thinks that especially in this era where everybody is communicating very easily via the Internet, it must be possible and not too difficult to reach the Hang Gliding and Paragliding community worldwide. We and especially our treasurer Stephane Malbos started working on this with enthusiasm. Since the Plenary Meeting in Guatemala last year  we put everything that we consider that is useful for the pilots to know on the internet on the CIVL website. Thanks to the energy of Stephane and the assistance of the FAI secretariat and especially Thierry Montaigneaux, we are now better able to inform the pilots about what is happening. 

Our third priority has to do with the scoring systems. I promised the Plenary that we will investigate the possibilities to develop a new scoring system that can be used by all the different disciplines in our sports. At this moment the competition organisers in these different disciplines in our sports work with different scoring systems. That causes a lot of work for the people who are responsible for putting the scores of the CIVL sanctioned competitions in the Pilot Ranking Systems. It must be possible to develop a uniform and hopefully more consumer friendly scoring system that can be used by the different disciplines in Hang Gliding and Paragliding. To evaluate the possibilities for such a system, a working group, chaired by Agust Gudmundsson, has been set up. According to the first reports of the working group the development of such a system can be done. It will have more user features and will be able to make life easier for competition organisers and competitors. Agust will inform us and  keep us informed about the progress of the working group.

CIVL Activity

The sports activities in the CIVL are ever-growing and we are confronted with increased numbers of CIVL sanctioned events worldwide. The long-established cross-country soaring Hang Gliding and Paragliding Championships were joined by Paragliding Accuracy in 2000.  This year we add Aerobatics in Hang Gliding and Paragliding following the agreement of regulations and the successful test competitions held last year at Villeneuve in Switzerland. 

World and (Test) Continental Championships that have been organised in the past year:

· Paragliding cross-country World Championships in Brazil

· Paragliding Accuracy World Championships in Serbia & Montenegro

· Test competition for Hang Gliding World Championships classes 2, 5 and Female (class 1) in the USA

· Test competition for Hang Gliding European Championships class 1 in Croatia

· Test competition for Paragliding European cross-country Championships in France

· Test competition for Aerobatic World Championships in Hang Gliding and Paragliding in Switzerland



During these events the CIVL was represented by international juries and CIVL stewards in the World Championships. The test competitions were attended only by CIVL stewards, who assisted and advised the competition organisers and competitors about rule interpretation etc, and made recommendations for smooth running of the Championships to come. 

The number of category 1 competitions is growing and it is good to see that the numbers of people who wish to invest some of their free time to serve as jury member or meet steward in those competitions, are growing too. Next to the jury and steward seminars during the plenary meetings and some major competitions we started training stewards during some of the test competitions of the future world –or continental championships.
In Paragliding Accuracy special seminars for judges have been organised and the Aerobatics Working Group will start similar seminars for training judges.
The CIVL bureau is happy to see that there is some interest from countries in other continents than Europe to organise continental championships in the near future. In the past year there has been some communication with competition organisers in China for the organisation of continental Asian Paragliding Championships and we received a bid from Brazil for organising Pan American Paragliding Championships in 2008.

The CIVL likes to encourage competition organisers worldwide to organise continental championships in Hang Gliding and Paragliding.

PG Subcommittee

During the year the PG Subcommittee chairman, Xavier Murillo, had to resign as SC Chairman, because he was not able to find all the necessary time to do all the work that needs to be done in this function. The secretary of the bureau, Leonard Grigorescu, took the function of chairman of this Subcommittee over from Xavier. On behalf of the bureau and the PG community worldwide I like to thank Xavier for all the work that he has done for the PG Subcommittee and the development of the sport. Xavier and I agreed that I can always contact him, if we ever need him and his knowledge of the sport.
Aerobatic Working Group

Thanks to the work of the Aerobatics Working Group, chaired by Yves Goueslain, that has produced rules for organising and running Aerobatic championships, this HG and PG discipline will be part of the future competition calendar of the CIVL too. The CIVL bureau proposes to have this Working Group changed to Standing Subcommittee and has implemented this proposed change into the revised version of the CIVL Internal Regulations.
Environmental Working Group

After some years of inactivity the Environmental Working Group has been reanimated and the WG will, chaired by the enthusiastic Thomas Senac, take care of our environmental matters and represent the CIVL in the FAI Environmental Commission. In the plenary Thomas will report about the last commission meeting of the FAI and his activities. 

Records,Badges and Flight Verification
In Panajachel Guatemala, the work group had  a meeting chaired by Scott Torkelsen and the plenary ratified the new and revised hang glider and paraglider requirements. See section 7d.  The latest development being, the new pin and badge design which incorporates both FAI’s logo and CIVL’s and is a distinguished looking design, that will last a long time, indicating to other pilots, the level of flight achieved. We sincerely hope that these pins and badges will become a success in your countries. CIVL is the first FAI Air Sports Commission to use the FAI web shop, to  order and pay for these items in a simple procedure. The work group will be collecting data concerning countries purchasing of these items and pilots flying these tasks, highlighting diamond flights and publishing results to the plenary to promote increased awareness to these record and badge flights. Scott Torkelsen was also appointed to the newly formed FAI-OLC Technical Commission, which after a meeting in Munich this fall, made it’s recommendations to the FAI Executive Board, developments with flight verification via the internet will become a reality once a system and rules as well as financing have been agreed upon by FAI.   
FAI
During the year I represented the CIVL twice at FAI conferences. Part of the two FAI conferences in 2005 were the meetings of the CASI working group. In the CASI working group the CIVL proposal of the plenary meeting in Guatemala about the 3 year rule has been handled and the General Sporting Code of the FAI will be changed or has been changed. 
100 years FAI.

The CIVL contribution to the centennial celebrations of the FAI is the book “And the World Could Fly”. This book about the history of Hang Gliding and Paragliding worldwide has been edited by Stephane Malbos and Noel Whittall, with contributions from all over the world

We also offered to FAI a framed original Rogallo kite.
Because of the centennial celebrations, the FAI General Conference, held in October in Paris, was very special. Some “high flyers” received from FAI a special Centenary Medal during a special awarding ceremony . These high flyers are people that have made significant contributions to aviation in the past 100 years. 3 time World Champion, 4 time European Champion Hang Gliding and HG Class 1 World Record holder, Manfred Ruhmer from Austria, was one of the people that was honoured between great names like Buzz Aldrin, Bertrand Picard and Steve Fosset, who also received the medal.
Awards

People from the HG and PG community that received awards during the General Conference in Paris are:

· Carlos Izquierdo from Spain, who received the Paul Tissandier Diploma posthumously for his contribution to air sports in Spain. Carlos tragically died at the early age of 38 in an accident during the European Paragliding Championship in 2004. Carlos' father, Jaime Izquierdo, was at the awarding ceremony and accepted the award on behalf of Carlos. 

· Philippe Broers from Belgium, who received the Pepe Lopez Medal for a selfless act of humanitarian sportsmanship during the European Paragliding Championship in 2004. Although scoring well in the contest, with a chance of winning a medal, Philippe Broers did not hesitate to act when he saw a fellow pilot, Carlos Izquierdo, in trouble. His only concern was to assist that pilot. Philippe Broer’s lack of regard for either his competition ranking or his own safety while assisting a fellow pilot demonstrates his outstanding sportsmanship. The award was presented by Jaime Izquierdo, father of Carlos. This was a very emotional moment for Mr Izquierdo and Philippe, who had not met before. They both received a standing ovation from the approximately 250 persons who were present at the ceremony.
· Song Gin Seok from Korea, who received the Hang Gliding and Paragliding Diploma for his contribution to the development of Hang Gliding and Paragliding in Korea. Song Gin Seok was not present in Paris and will have received his Hang Gliding and Paragliding Diploma later.

Subcommittees way of working
As my predecessor, Olivier Burghelle, already mentioned in his president report last year, there is a feeling that some subcommittees do not work as they should do all over the year. The bureau will produce some guidelines for the subcommittees about how to work throughout the year and these guidelines will be discussed in the subcommittees and implemented for the near future. 

Problems that we were confronted with during the year
· Some competitions, that we received sanctioning applications for, have not been sanctioned. Main reasons for not sanctioning have been:
1. Application for sanctioning has been sent in too late (Organisers must give a minimum of one month’s notice of the event to the CIVL PR-coordinator)
2. The approval of the NAC of the organiser was missing

· Competitors in FAI sanctioned events competing without a valid FAI Sporting License. 
· NAC’s registering unqualified pilots for category 1 competitions

· Organisers of category 1 competitions that, when making Local Regulations and preparing the competition:
1. Do not seem to know about the by the CIVL Plenary approved rules in the Sporting Code (Section 7) and / or do not seem to care about following  these rules
2. Are not aware of the fact that details in the Organiser Agreement like the dates of the competition can only be changed if all the involved parties agree 
· NAC’s applying for exemptions from the qualification criteria to fly in Category 1 competitions for pilots, that did not qualify, because the NAC does not bother or forgot to have the different Open National Championships sanctioned as Category 2 competition.

· Confusion in some national teams, because private persons publish incorrect details (dates) about category 1 competitions on the internet. 

To avoid disappointments or conflicts we strongly advise the national HG and PG federations and competition organisers to check and follow the General Sporting Code of the FAI, the different parts of our sporting codes (Section 7) and the publications on the CIVL website. 
Before closing my report I wish to thank all the volunteers like the CIVL bureau members, the members of our Subcommittees, the organisers and volunteers who run the many competitions and of course Max and his staff for everything that they have done and do to make it possible for us to have fun in the sky in a safe way.
Flip Koetsier
CIVL President
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